The final, definitive version of this paper has been published in SAGE Business Cases (http://sk.sagepub.com/cases), Jan 2021, by SAGE Publications Ltd, All rights reserved. © Garrett Pendergraft 2021.

Should We #deleteUber?

Garrett Pendergraft

Abstract

Since Uber's founding in 2009, individuals associated with Uber have engaged in (or been accused of engaging in) numerous categories of corporate malfeasance: failure to protect data privacy, theft of trade secrets, sexual misconduct (including sexual assault and sexual harassment), lack of worker safety, lack of consumer safety, and racial discrimination. Thus, Uber is a good test case for the question of whether corporate behavior can provide moral justification for a boycott. More specifically, an examination of the 2017 #deleteUber controversy will invite the reader to consider questions such as the following: When is a personal boycott morally justified, and when (if ever) is a personal boycott morally obligatory? How are personal boycotts related to larger-scale organized boycotts? What are the factors that make an organized boycott morally justified (or unjustified)? Is there a sound argument for the conclusion that we should #deleteUber?

Learning Outcomes

By the end of this case study, students should be able to:

- demonstrate familiarity with the troubles that Uber has experienced, both externally and internally;
- present and evaluate the argument for a personal boycott of Uber;
- judge the extent to which the argument for a personal boycott of Uber, if sound, generalizes to support an organized boycott of Uber; and
- reflect on the broader moral and economic issues that Uber raises: issues involving business models, employment practices, regulation, and the sharing economy.

Introduction: The #deleteUber Controversy

On Jan 28, 2017, the #deleteUber hashtag started trending on Twitter. Although the trend was relatively short-lived, by the beginning of February it had apparently caused over 200,000 users to delete the app from their phones (Isaac, 2017a). In March, a survey found that negative news coverage in the preceding weeks had sharply increased negative perceptions of Uber; and a majority of those who had stopped using Uber in the previous six months cited the negative press as the reason (Richter, 2017).

Although the initial #deleteUber tweets were posted in response to Uber CEO (and founder) Travis Kalanick's defense of his December decision to join President Trump's economic advisory council (Flynn, 2017), the trend picked up steam in the aftermath of an executive order from Trump, which restricted immigration from seven predominantly Muslim countries (Shear & Cooper, 2017). As a protest against the executive order, the New York Taxi Workers Alliance <u>called for a one-hour ban</u> on picking up riders at JFK airport, and they asked Uber drivers to join the ban. Uber did not join the protest, instead continuing to operate at JFK (although they did turn off surge pricing so as not to profit from the ban).¹ For some, the decision by Uber leadership not to protest the executive order was enough to justify joining the #deleteUber boycott. (Others, of course, were in support of the executive order and thus did not see any reason to protest it.)

Some of the observers who were opposed to the executive order expected it to prompt Kalanick to rethink his role on Trump's economic advisory council. Kalanick did say, through a spokesperson, that he would raise the issue at the next council meeting, but he also said that he was not considering stepping down. Some of these observers were also looking for Uber to make a forceful public statement renouncing the executive order (as numerous other Silicon Valley companies were doing), but apart from a statement about the intentions of Uber leadership to compensate drivers who were stranded overseas, there was little official opposition from Uber.

¹ Among those who wanted Uber to participate in the work stoppage, there is some disagreement over whether the decision to turn off surge pricing mitigated or exacerbated Uber's lack of participation. Some viewed it as a mitigating factor: Uber decided not to participate in the strike, but they didn't want to extract higher fares than usual from the situation. Others viewed it as an exacerbating factor: Not only did Uber decide not to participate in the strike, but they turned off surge pricing as a way of making it less costly for riders to avoid the strike! Both explanations fit the data, but it seems to me that the "mitigating factor" explanation is the more likely one.

For the purposes of this case study, it is not necessary to take a stand on Trump's executive order; in fact, it will be better to remain neutral on the relevant political questions. We can, however observe that a prior conception of Uber as pro-Trump, together with the choice not to participate in the taxi workers' strike and a lackluster public response by Kalanick to the executive order, appear to have combined to produce enough anti-Uber sentiment that #deleteUber took off.

The #deleteUber controversy raises several interesting moral questions. For example: How should company leadership respond to volatile political situations such as the one described above? But this is far from the only controversy that Uber has been involved in, so the #deleteUber phenomenon also invites us to consider questions about the ethics of boycotts. When is a personal boycott morally justified, and when (if ever) is a personal boycott morally obligatory? How are personal boycotts related to larger-scale organized boycotts? What are the factors that make an organized boycott morally justified (or unjustified)? All things considered, would it be better to #deleteUber?²

In order to bring some clarity to these questions, we will begin by looking at some of the concerns about Uber that have been raised in recent years. These range from broad macro-level issues, such as the practice of classifying Uber drivers as independent contractors, to more specific concerns about the culture of the company and the behavior of its executives. As we will see, though, it is difficult to specify in general terms how facts about morally problematic corporate behavior generate a personal moral prohibition on making use of the products or services of that corporation—and even more difficult to see how such facts might generate a moral obligation to engage in or organize a large-scale boycott. Is there a sound argument for the conclusion that consumers ought not use Uber? And if there is such an argument, does it generalize, such that an organized boycott is or would be justified? These are some of the issues that we will be addressing in this case study.

Complaints About Uber

We will begin by considering some of the broader, macro-level concerns that have been raised about Uber. In considering these concerns, we are not assuming that all of them are

 $^{^{2}}$ As we will see, the response to Trump's executive order from Uber leadership is probably not the main reason (if any such reasons exist) to boycott Uber.

valid; they might all be valid, but some (or even all) of them might not be. Rather, we are raising them for the purpose of asking whether, *if* they *are* valid, they give us reason to boycott Uber. These broader concerns apply to the business model of the company, and thus would be relevant even if there were no specific complaints about its culture, its employees, or its drivers. There have, however, been quite a few specific complaints as well, as we will see below. Once we have a sense of the various complaints that have been lodged against Uber, we will be in a better position to ask whether they can be combined with some normative principles to support a personal boycott, or even an organized boycott, of Uber.

General Concerns

Although Uber has generated quite a bit of value for consumers, drivers, and the economy in general,³ this added value has come from a business model that some people have argued is unjust.⁴ The major complaint revolves around Uber employment practices, and in particular the fact that none of their drivers are full-time employees. Instead, their drivers are classified as independent contractors, which means that they do not receive benefits such as overtime, sick leave, health insurance, or retirement plans.⁵ There have been some legislative attempts to force Uber's hand (for example, a classification law in California⁶ and a driver-specific minimum wage law in New York), but some predict that these legislative efforts will have a negative impact on Uber drivers who only drive part-time, and on other groups as well (Pofeldt, 2019).

Even if we set aside the classification issue, however, many have raised concerns about driver wages. For example, Uber has a history of lowering their fares in response to decreases

³ The taxicab industry, of course, has suffered as a result of the growth of Uber—but according to a recent study, the loss to individual taxi drivers has only amounted to a roughly 10% decrease in hourly earnings. Such a decrease is significant, but arguably not devastating; and those losses have been more than offset by the dramatic increase in earnings among self-employed drivers. (Berger, Chen, & Frey, 2018) More than two million people are now driving for Uber (Camp, 2017), many of whom do so part-time as a supplement to some other source of income.

⁴ Setting aside the moral issues, some have argued that the business model is simply unsustainable—in part because it's not clear how the company will ever make a profit. We will focus on the moral issues here, but see (Conger, 2019a) for a recent summary of concerns about Uber's economic prospects and (Sherman, 2019) for an examination of Uber's prospects for profitability.

⁵ This classification practice resulted in a class-action lawsuit, which was settled in March 2019 after Uber agreed to pay \$20 million to the drivers in the class. (For more details on this lawsuit, including the importance of Uber's controversial mandatory arbitration agreements, see (Bhuiyan, 2019).) Dissatisfaction with Uber's employment practices continues, however, and came to a head when drivers staged a worldwide strike prior to Uber's May 2019 IPO.

⁶ See (Conger, 2019b) for a description of efforts that Uber, Lyft, and DoorDash undertook to fight the California legislation; see (Conger & Scheiber, 2019a) for a recap of the events leading up to the approval of the bill.

in rider demand (Newcomer, 2016). These price cuts are ostensibly done in order to increase demand, but the end result is often less income for drivers. Some drivers have been sufficiently affected by these changes that they have started 'longhauling' (i.e., driving a route that takes roughly the same time, but covers more miles, than the most direct route) in order to offset the decrease in earnings (Bensinger, 2018a).⁷

Uber has also been criticized, albeit from more of a strategic perspective rather than a moral perspective, for its "ask for forgiveness instead of permission" approach to regulation. Its exponential growth has been due in part to its ability to exploit regulatory loopholes, and move faster than regulators can in response, but this has also been detrimental to its core business in places like London, in which transport officials decided in 2017 that they would not renew Uber's license ("Uber, Facebook, and regulation," 2017).

Finally, one additional macro-level concern that has been raised about Uber (and other ride sharing companies) is that they are making traffic and overall congestion worse in large cities. Both Uber itself (Kalanick, 2016) and some academics (e.g., Sundararajan, 2016) have claimed that the proliferation of ride share services will reduce congestion—a claim that has some intuitive plausibility—but a recent study suggests that the growth of ride sharing services has actually produced *more* traffic. The report finds that the proliferation of ride share services has resulted in significantly more overall miles driven in spite of the reduction in driving miles from personal cars.⁸ This concern is not as serious as those involving employment practices, but it does undercut what was supposed to be one of the economic and societal goods brought about by Uber and its competitors.

Each of these general concerns is worthy of debate in its own right, and it is beyond the scope of this case study to render a final judgment on any of them. Nevertheless, they are worth considering because they provide an accurate representation of the general complaints that have been leveled at Uber.

⁷ The fundamental problem surrounding driver earnings is that it's basically impossible for Uber to generate a long-term increase (or decrease) in driver earnings. This difficulty primarily stems from the ease with which both riders and drivers can enter and exit the system. When fares are lowered, drivers earn less per ride but can offer more rides due to increased demand. When fares are raised, additional drivers sign up to drive while demand decreases. The upshot is that, even when there are changes in fare price, driver earnings tend to return to roughly the same equilibrium point. (Bensinger, 2017)

⁸ The study (Schaller, 2018) found that "Shared ride services such as UberPOOL, Uber Express POOL and Lyft Shared Rides, while touted as reducing traffic, in fact add mileage to city streets. Even with these shared services, TNCs [Transportation Network Companies] put 2.6 new TNC vehicle miles on the road for each mile of personal driving removed, for an overall 160 percent increase in driving on city streets."

Specific Incidents

Unfortunately, these general complaints are not the only complaints that have been lodged against Uber over the years. Uber has also been plagued by numerous incidents involving the behavior of Uber leadership, the Uber corporate culture, and the behavior of Uber drivers. Once we have added these complaints to the list of charges against Uber, we will be in a position to ask whether any of the items on the list might generate any moral implications for consumer behavior.

Here is a partial timeline of morally salient events in the history of Uber. As with the general complaints, these are introduced from a hypothetical perspective: *If* these charges were shown to be accurate, would they give us reason to boycott Uber?

- Aug 2014: Uber rival Lyft claims that Uber employees requested and canceled thousands of Lyft rides, decreasing Lyft driver availability and possibly sending more customers to Uber (Fink, 2014).
- Nov 2014: Senior VP Emil Michael suggests hiring opposition researchers to fight back against critics of Uber in the media (Smith, 2014); he later apologizes.
- Nov 2016: Uber discovers (but fails to disclose) a data breach affecting 57 million accounts, then pays hackers \$100,000 to help conceal the breach (Bensinger & McMillan, 2016).
- Jan 2017: The New York Taxi Workers Alliance calls for a work stoppage at JFK during a protest of Trump's travel ban; Uber continues operations during the protest (Hawkins, 2017).
- Feb 2017: Travis Kalanick withdraws from Trump's economic advisory council (Isaac, 2017a).
- Feb 2017: Susan Fowler, former site reliability engineer at Uber, publishes a blog post alleging and documenting repeated sexual harassment while working at Uber (Fowler, 2017).

- Feb 2017: Waymo (the self-driving unit of Google) sues Otto (which had recently been acquired by Uber) for stealing trade secrets and infringing on patents.⁹
- Feb 2017: Kalanick argues with a driver over recently lowered fares, saying "Some people don't like to take responsibility for their own shit" (Wong, 2017).
- Mar 2017: Current and former Uber employees leak information about the "Greyball" program, which (among other uses) helps Uber evade regulators and law enforcement officials (Isaac, 2017b).
- Jun 2017: Kalanick steps down as CEO and takes an indefinite leave of absence (Isaac, 2017c).¹⁰
- Aug 2017: Uber leases cars known to be unsafe to drivers in Singapore; some of the cars catch on fire ("Smoke, then fire," 2017).
- Mar 2018: In response to a class action lawsuit alleging widespread discrimination against women and minorities, Uber agrees to settle for \$10 million (Kopytoff, 2018).
- Mar 2018: Uber suspends self-driving vehicle tests after one of their self-driving cars strikes and kills a woman crossing a street in Tempe, Arizona (Wakabayashi, 2018).
- Apr 2018: A CNN investigation reports that 103 Uber drivers were accused of sexual assault or abuse in the previous four years.¹¹
- Jul 2018: Uber Head of HR Liane Hornsey resigns amid an investigation into complaints that she systematically ignored allegations of racial discrimination (Gibbs, 2018).
- Oct 2018: Cameron Poetzscher, Uber corporate development head, resigns as a result of sexual misconduct allegations (Bensinger, 2018b).

⁹ Although the lawsuit was filed against Otto and Uber, most of the allegations centered around Anthony Levandowski, a former Waymo employee who left Waymo to found Otto. For more details, see ("A note," 2017). The lawsuit was settled in 2018, but Levandowski was recently indicted by federal prosecutors for theft and attempted theft of trade secrets. (Muller, 2019)

¹⁰ Kalanick remained on the Uber board of directors until December 2019, when he severed all ties with the company by stepping down from the board and selling all of his Uber stock (Palmer, 2019).

¹¹ At the time, Über's terms of service required that sexual misconduct accusations be resolved in arbitration, rather than in a courtroom; later, in May, they changed their policy to allow for such accusations to go to trial. For more details on the investigation (which also uncovered a smaller number of accusations against Lyft drivers), see (O'Brien, Black, & Griffin, 2018).

As evidenced by this list, individuals affiliated with Uber have been accused of numerous categories of corporate malfeasance: failure to protect data privacy, theft of trade secrets, lack of worker safety, lack of consumer safety, racial discrimination, controversial employment practices, and allowed sexual misconduct (including sexual assault and sexual harassment). Thus, Uber is a good test case for the question of whether corporate behavior could provide moral justification for a boycott. We are now in a position to ask: In light of these ethical challenges, what is the argument for deleting the Uber app?

The Argument for Deleting Uber

A decision to boycott Uber, like any other decision, will fall into one of three moral categories: morally obligatory, morally permissible, or morally prohibited (morally wrong). A personal boycott is clearly permissible: nobody has a general moral obligation to use Uber (or any other company, organization, or attraction, for that matter), so no justification is required for a decision to refrain from using it.¹² Thus the salient question about personal boycotts is whether a personal boycott of Uber might be morally obligatory. The salient question about organized boycotts, however, is a different one. For reasons we will look at below, an organized boycott does not have the same default moral status as a personal boycott. Some organized boycotts are clearly permissible, but some might be morally wrong. Whereas the salient question about a personal boycott is whether it is merely permissible or actually obligatory, the salient question about an organized boycott is whether it is morally wrong or morally permissible.

As we have seen, there are many aspects of the way Uber, its leaders, and its workforce operate that might give us pause. But there is no direct inference from "Uber does bad things" to "We shouldn't use Uber." And even if there were a direct inference, another step would be required to get us to the conclusion that we should initiate or join an *organized* boycott. We could attempt to construct an argument from scratch, but I propose instead that we examine and borrow some argumentative strategies from the literature on moral vegetarianism. Drawing this parallel promises to be fruitful because the debate over moral vegetarianism shares the same structure as the debate over an organized boycott of Uber: The

¹² There could, of course, be special circumstances in which calling an Uber became obligatory; but even in these cases there still wouldn't be a general obligation to use Uber.

production of some good or service involves significant harms; and this fact suggests, but does not entail, a moral obligation to refrain from consuming the product or service. Thus, an argument is needed. And since there has been a significant amount of philosophical work done on moral vegetarianism in recent decades, we should look to see if any of that work can help us answer our questions about the permissibility or obligatoriness of an Uber boycott.

Drawing a Parallel Between #deleteUber and Moral Vegetarianism

The moral vegetarian argues that we are obligated to refrain from eating meat; or, more simply, that eating meat is wrong. The argument for this conclusion typically runs in two stages.¹³

In the first stage, the arguer highlights some feature of the way that meat is produced to support the claim that meat production is wrong. For example, the arguer might point out that industrial animal farming ("factory farming") causes unnecessary animal suffering (unnecessary primarily because there are other available sources of food, but also because there are other ways to farm); and then the arguer might conclude that industrial animal farming is wrong in virtue of causing unnecessary animal suffering.

In the second stage, the arguer attempts to establish the wrongness of meat consumption by connecting it to the wrongness of meat production. There are different paths to this conclusion, but one path focuses on the notion of *participation*.¹⁴ It is wrong to participate in wrongdoing, and to consume factory farmed meat is to participate in factory farming (which counts as wrongdoing because it causes unnecessary animal suffering); thus it is wrong to consume factory farmed meat. If consuming factory farmed meat is morally wrong, then, at least in ordinary circumstances, I ought to refrain from such consumption. Thus, we have the outlines of a strategy for arguing that we are morally obliged to engage in a personal boycott of meat.

If we were to apply this argumentative strategy to the Uber question, we would first need to argue that the way Uber operates (the "production of Uber rides") is wrong and then argue that using Uber is wrong in virtue of its relationship to the way Uber operates. As part of the first stage, we might point to the list of complaints above—sexual misconduct,

¹³ For a helpful overview of the literature on moral vegetarianism (including a discussion of the argument schema we will be looking at), see (Doggett, 2018).

¹⁴ For a discussion of the participation argument (and related arguments as well), see (Kutz, 2000) and (Lepora & Goodin, 2013), both of which are cited in (Doggett, 2018).

endangering drivers, endangering riders, and so on—and claim that the behavior implicated in those complaints is morally wrong.¹⁵ Having highlighted some types of moral wrongdoing, we could then argue that the way Uber operates is morally wrong in virtue of involving all those types of moral wrongdoing. (And again, we would need to acknowledge that in some cases Uber has not admitted to being involved in the wrongdoing in question. So the claim would be that *if the allegations are true*, then the way Uber operates is morally wrong.)

In the second stage of the argument, we would need to claim that using Uber is participating in wrongdoing, and then claim that it is wrong to participate in wrongdoing. If those claims are true, then using Uber is morally prohibited. Combining both stages (and narrowing our focus to a subset of the complaints), we arrive at something like the following argument:

- 1. Sexual misconduct, endangering drivers, and endangering riders are morally wrong.
- 2. The way Uber operates involves sexual misconduct, endangering drivers, and endangering riders.
- 3. Therefore, the way Uber operates is wrong.
- 4. To use Uber is to participate in the way Uber operates.
- 5. It is wrong to participate in the production of wrongdoing.
- 6. Therefore, using Uber is wrong.

In short: If the way Uber operates is wrong, and if it is wrong to participate in wrongdoing, then it is wrong to use Uber. And if it is wrong to use Uber, then we should stop using Uber: we should engage in a personal boycott.¹⁶

¹⁵ Not everyone will agree that every item on the list implicates morally prohibited behavior. For example, not everyone will agree that classifying drivers as independent contractors is morally wrong. If you find yourself doubting whether one of the items counts as morally wrong, then you can simply remove that item from the list. ¹⁶ There are other ways of trying to connect the act of using Uber to the apparent wrongness of the way Uber does business. Using Uber might be wrong because it *produces more wrongdoing*, or it might be wrong because it *extracts value from wrongdoing*, or because it *exhibits a certain sort of attitude toward wrongdoing*. I will continue to focus on the participatory idea, which strikes me as the most promising, but see (Doggett, 2018) for a detailed discussion of other strategies (in the context of moral vegetarianism), including a consideration of objections to each of the strategies.

This argument seems to have a decent chance of succeeding, but it also faces some significant objections. For example, the argument raises difficult questions about what exactly is included in the notion of participation—questions that would need to be answered if we were mounting a complete defense of the argument. Thus, it remains an open question whether the participatory argument can justify a personal boycott of Uber. But for now, suppose that it can. What else, if anything, would be needed to justify an *organized* boycott of Uber?

Attempting to Justify an Organized Boycott of Uber

When we are considering an organized boycott, as we saw above, the salient question is whether the boycott is morally permissible. The permissibility of an organized boycott does not follow directly from the permissibility (or even the obligatoriness) of a personal boycott, so we need to dig a little deeper before we can determine in what situations, if any, an organized boycott of Uber would be morally justified.

Moral Justification for Boycotts

It might seem at first that an organized boycott of Uber (or any other company) is obviously morally permissible, for roughly the same reasons that a personal boycott is obviously morally permissible. Some recent work on the moral status of boycotts, however, has argued that there are some cases in which an organized boycott is morally prohibited.¹⁷ Linda Radzik (Radzik, 2017), for instance, has argued that boycotts typically count as a form of speech, in particular as a form of moral protest. In addition, a boycott can function as a way of avoiding complicity in wrongdoing, as a way of administering social punishment, or as a way of exerting social coercion. Whether or not a particular boycott is morally justified depends on which of these (sometimes overlapping) categories it falls into, and on the norms that apply to actions in that category. For example, Radzik points out that morally appropriate punishment is governed by a proportionality requirement; thus if a particular boycott is functioning as a social punishment, and it causes harm that is out of proportion to the injustice being protested, then that boycott will probably not be morally justified. Similarly,

¹⁷ See (Mills, 1996), (Radzik, 2017), and (Tomhave & Vopat, 2018) for thoughtful discussions of the moral status of organized boycotts.

coercion is governed by its own set of norms,¹⁸ and an instance of boycotting that functions as a type of social coercion will need to abide by those norms in order to be morally justified.

In their discussion of organized boycotts, Tomhave & Vopat (2018) focus on the coercive aspect of boycotting: for them, a boycott is just an organized use of coercive force. Their question, then, is when the organized use of coercive force is justified, and to answer that question they look to the nature of the action, practice, or policy to which the boycott is responding. If the action (or practice, or policy) is merely an expression of a viewpoint, then a response involving coercive use of force, designed to silence the viewpoint in question, is probably not morally justified. But if the action extends beyond mere expression and is actually causing harm, then a coercive use of force designed to mitigate or prevent that harm has a better chance of being morally justified.¹⁹ Whether coercive force employed for this purpose is justified will depend on a number of factors, including how much harm the boycott itself is causing or will cause. A boycott undertaken for the purpose of preventing harm could fail to be justified because the boycott itself produces harms that are greater than the harms targeted by the boycott. For example: boycotting a hotel chain in response to their poor treatment of cleaning staff could result in layoffs, the harms of which might outweigh the goods produced by any policy changes prompted by the boycott. In such a case, the boycott might still be unjustified despite the intentions of its organizers. On this view, the moral status of a boycott depends on its outcomes: an organized boycott is morally justified "if and only if the boycott produces, on balance, more good than harm" (Tomhave & Vopat 2018, 129).

This criterion helps explain why a boycott that is organized as a response to an expression of a viewpoint is typically not morally justified. This type of censorious boycott, if successful, will have the effect of silencing the targeted viewpoint and also preventing or minimizing further expressions of that viewpoint. Since a diverse marketplace of ideas is important for a healthy society, removing a viewpoint from that marketplace causes harm. Thus, in order for a censorious boycott to be morally justified, it has to produce goods that together outweigh the harms done by restricting the marketplace of ideas. Such a situation is possible, but unlikely.

¹⁸ See (Anderson, 2017) for a detailed and helpful discussion of coercion.

¹⁹ This distinction between boycotts against objectionable practices and boycotts against expression or dissemination of a point of view traces back to (Neier, 1982). Although both types of boycott are *legally* protected, Neier argues that a boycott against a point of view will rarely be *morally* justified.

Let us briefly apply this criterion to a hypothetical example. If a coffee company is exploiting its workers, then an organized boycott of that company for the purpose of stopping the worker exploitation stands a good chance of being morally justified. (Whether or not it is ultimately justified will depend on whether it can be expected to produce, on balance, more good than harm.) Alternatively, if the CEO of the coffee company expresses an unpopular political opinion, then an organized boycott for the purpose of punishing her (or forcing her to change her view, or at least forcing her to retract public statements she has made in support of her view) is probably morally impermissible.²⁰ An organized boycott in this case would be primarily an attempt to silence a viewpoint in the marketplace of ideas, and is thus likely not to be morally justified.

Of course, there is not always a clear distinction between expressing a viewpoint and causing harm. Some views are offensive, and offense is a type of harm; and in extreme cases, expressing a view can cause harm in virtue of perpetuating or otherwise supporting systemic or structural injustice. Nevertheless, the distinction between boycotting to prevent harm and boycotting to silence expression is a useful starting point when considering the moral status of a proposed boycott. Let us adopt the distinction and apply it to the Uber situation.

Application to Uber

In order to apply this distinction to the #deleteUber boycott, we have to ask whether the boycott can be expected to bring about, on balance, more good than harm. And that question will often require looking at the reasons behind the boycott. If someone were to advocate for a boycott of Uber simply because Travis Kalanick joined President Trump's economic advisory council, then it seems likely that the primary purpose of the boycott would be to suppress a viewpoint; the boycotter perceives Kalanick's actions as implying support for Trump, and they want to silence that expression of support. A boycott initiated for this reason would probably not be justified.²¹

If someone organized a boycott of Uber not as a way of silencing Kalanick but instead as a way of pressuring Uber to work harder to prevent sexual harassment and other types of

²⁰ Tomhave & Volpat consider at length the boycott of Chick-fil-A, organized in response to some public statements from the company's CEO, Dan Cathy.

²¹ Someone might argue here that Trump's policies are causing harm, and thus that this type of boycott could be construed as an attempt to prevent harm by protesting those policies. Either way, we can still ask whether the harms prevented by the boycott outweigh any harms it may cause. But boycotting Uber as a protest against Trump is indirect enough that it's at least unclear whether the harm prevented will outweigh the harm caused.

wrongdoing, then that type of boycott would seem to have a better chance of bringing about more good than harm—and thus a better chance of being morally justified.

As we saw above, the actual reason behind the #deleteUber boycott (or at least the proximate cause of the trend) was the lack of response by Uber to Trump's executive order on travel restrictions. Insofar as the Uber failure to participate in the work stoppage at JFK can be construed as implicit support of Trump or his policies, the actual #deleteUber trend could be seen as a "silencing of expression" boycott, and thus probably not morally justified. However, insofar as the executive order can be seen as causing harm (to travelers from the affected countries, among others), and insofar as the purpose of the boycott is to bring about a policy change, the #deleteUber trend could be seen as a "preventing harm" boycott, and thus potentially morally justified. Determining whether it was ultimately morally justified or not will require answering complicated questions about the effects of the boycott-questions made even more complicated by the degrees of separation between Uber, the immediate target of the boycott, and the policies that the boycotters want to see changed.²² We cannot answer all those questions here, but perhaps we can make a comparative claim: Boycotting Uber for the purpose of forcing policy changes within a presidential administration is less likely to be morally justified than boycotting Uber for the purpose of forcing policy changes within Uber itself.

Decision Point

In light of the information above, and your own knowledge of the impact and business practices of Uber, do you believe that you have a moral obligation to refrain from using Uber? (In other words, do you have a moral obligation to engage in a personal boycott of Uber?) Why or why not? What would have to change in order for your answer to change? When evaluating organized boycotts, do you find the "more good than harm" criterion helpful? Moving beyond the personal boycott, do you think an organized boycott of Uber is (or could be) morally justified?²³

²² Due to these degrees of separation, the #deleteUber boycott could be described as a type of "secondary boycott" (Radzik, 2017, 106).

²³ Thanks to Jared Ashworth, Julia Norgaard, James Prieger (and other participants in the PEP Talks Research Seminar), and an anonymous reviewer for helpful comments on an earlier draft of this case study.

Discussion Questions

- 1. One element of the original #deleteUber controversy was the Uber decision to turn off surge pricing during the taxi worker strike. In your view, was their decision to turn off surge pricing a good thing (because it showed that they were not trying to profit from the ban) or a bad thing (because they were making it less costly for riders to sidestep the ban)? More generally, surge pricing is unpopular despite its ability to increase the supply of drivers and allocate available rides to those who are willing to pay more for them. Can you think of ways to alter the surge pricing mechanism (or the way it is branded) to reduce the animosity toward it?
- 2. Does the participatory argument for a personal boycott of Uber succeed in its attempt to connect the wrongness of (some of) the Uber operations to the alleged wrongness of using Uber? If not, why not? What do you take to be the strongest argument for a personal boycott of Uber?
- 3. Consider the proposed organized boycott of Uber. Do you think the distinction between a boycott that is intended to silence the expression of a viewpoint and a boycott that is intended to prevent harm is a helpful distinction? Which, if any, of the problematic behaviors listed above constitutes the type of harm that would justify a boycott?
- 4. Much of the recent controversy surrounding Uber has focused on the California Assembly Bill 5, which was passed in September of 2019. The bill mandates that companies designate their workers as employees rather than contractors if their work is part of the regular business of the company or if the company controls how they perform their tasks (Conger & Scheiber, 2019a). In light of this legislation, consider first a moral question: Does Uber (together with similar companies in the gig economy) have some sort of moral obligation to classify their drivers as employees rather than contractors? Why or why not? Suppose the answer to the moral question is "Yes." Is this California law a good one? Can you think of any adverse effects it might have?
- 5. As noted above, Uber has been criticized for its approach to regulation. Instead of working with regulators to ensure that their drivers have the right permits and licensing, Uber has typically used aggressive discounting and marketing tactics to

build up enough rider support to put pressure on regulators to allow Uber to keep operating. This strategy has produced rapid growth, but it has also backfired in places such as London. Shifting the focus to the regulatory side of the equation, many have argued that some regulations, like taxicab medallion laws, are bad for the economy because they inflate prices by artificially limiting supply and making it hard for innovations to enter the market. So the Uber approach has arguably been too aggressive, but the regulations they are facing are arguably too restrictive. In light of this tension, what, if anything, do you think Uber should have done differently in their approach to regulation?

6. Uber is part of, and in many ways representative of, the sharing economy,²⁴ which features more part-time work from providers and less ownership from consumers. This focus on part-time work has turned some jobs into something that resembles more of a freelancing gig, which is why the sharing economy is sometimes referred to as the gig economy. An increasing number of businesses are adopting a gig model, which raises interesting economic and moral questions. In which industries or circumstances are gig models better than the alternative? (Are they better for everybody, or better on balance because the benefits outweigh the harms?) If we want to maximize both the health of an overall economy and the well-being of the individuals who participate in it, what proportion of that overall economy should include gig work?

Further Reading

- The most comprehensive treatment of the brief but tumultuous history of Uber can be found in *Super Pumped: The Battle for Uber* (Isaac, 2019). For an overview of Isaac's book, see (Crockett, 2019).
- For an excellent recent treatment of the ethics of boycotting, see (Radzik, 2017).

²⁴ (Eckhardt & Bardi, 2015) have pointed out that "the sharing economy" is a misnomer. They propose "the access economy" instead.

References

- A note on our lawsuit against Otto and Uber. (2017, February 23). Retrieved from the Medium website: <u>https://medium.com/waymo/a-note-on-our-lawsuit-against-otto-and-uber-86f4f98902a1</u>
- Anderson, S. (2017). Coercion. In E. N. Zalta (Ed.), *The Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy* (Winter 2017). Retrieved from <u>https://plato.stanford.edu/archives/win2017/entries/coercion/</u>
- Bensinger, G. (2017, November 12). Uber's Driver Dilemma: Fare Hikes and Cuts Don't Change Pay. Wall Street Journal. Retrieved from <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/ubers-</u> <u>driver-dilemma-fare-hikes-and-cuts-dont-change-pay-1510491602</u>
- Bensinger, G. (2018a, August 13). Uber Drivers Take Riders the Long Way—At Uber's Expense. Wall Street Journal. Retrieved from <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/uber-</u> <u>drivers-take-riders-the-long-wayat-ubers-expense-1534152602</u>
- Bensinger, G. (2018b, October 22). Uber's Top Deal Maker Resigns After Misconduct Allegations Revealed. *Wall Street Journal*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/ubers-top-dealmaker-cameron-poetzscher-resigns-1540238793</u>
- Bensinger, G., & McMillan, R. (2017, November 22). Uber Reveals Data Breach and Coverup, Leading to Two Firings. *Wall Street Journal*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/uber-reveals-data-breach-and-cover-up-leading-to-</u> <u>two-firings-1511305453</u>
- Berger, T., Chen, C., & Frey, C. B. (2018). Drivers of disruption? Estimating the Uber effect. *European Economic Review*, 110, 197–210. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.euroecorev.2018.05.006</u>
- Bhuiyan, J. (2019, March 13). Uber will pay \$20 million to settle lawsuits over question of whether drivers are employees. *Los Angeles Times*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.latimes.com/business/la-fi-uber-drivers-settlement-20190312-story.html</u>
- Camp, G. (2017, June 20). Uber's path forward. Retrieved from the Medium website: <u>https://medium.com/@gc/ubers-path-forward-b59ec9bd4ef6</u>

- Conger, K. (2019a, August 8). Uber Posts \$5.2 Billion Loss and Slowest Ever Growth Rate. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/08/technology/uber-earnings.html
- Conger, K. (2019b, August 29). Uber, Lyft and DoorDash Pledge \$90 Million to Fight Driver Legislation in California. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/29/technology/uber-lyft-ballot-initiative.html</u>
- Conger, K., & Scheiber, N. (2019a, September 11). California Bill Makes App-Based Companies Treat Workers as Employees. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/11/technology/california-gig-economy-bill.html</u>
- Conger, K., & Scheiber, N. (2019b, September 11). California's Contractor Law Stirs Confusion Beyond the Gig Economy. The New York Times. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/11/business/economy/uber-california-bill.html</u>
- Crockett, Z. (2019, September 13). What went wrong at Uber. Retrieved from The Hustle website: <u>https://thehustle.co/what-went-wrong-at-uber/</u>
- Doggett, T. (2018). Moral Vegetarianism. In E. N. Zalta (Ed.), *The Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy* (Fall 2018). Retrieved from https://plato.stanford.edu/archives/fall2018/entries/vegetarianism/
- Eckhardt, G. M., & Bardhi, F. (2015, January 28). The Sharing Economy Isn't About Sharing at All. *Harvard Business Review*. https://hbr.org/2015/01/the-sharingeconomy-isnt-about-sharing-at-all
- Fink, E. (2014, August 11). Uber-nasty? Staff submits 5,560 fake ride requests. Retrieved August 21, 2019, from CNNMoney website: <u>https://money.cnn.com/2014/08/11/technology/uber-fake-ride-requests-</u> <u>lyft/index.html</u>
- Flynn, K. (2017, April 8). #DeleteUber vs. Deleted Uber: Is hashtag activism a farce, or a force? Retrieved from the Mashable website: <u>https://mashable.com/2017/04/08/deleteuber-vs-delete-uber/</u>
- Fowler, S. (2017, February 19). Reflecting on one very, very strange year at Uber. Retrieved from <u>https://www.susanjfowler.com/blog/2017/2/19/reflecting-on-one-very-strange-year-at-uber</u>

- Gibbs, S. (2018, July 11). Uber's head of HR resigns amid allegations of racial discrimination. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2018/jul/11/ubers-head-of-hr-resigns-amid-allegations-of-racial-discrimination</u>
- Hawkins, A. J. (2017, January 28). JFK airport roiled by protests against Trump's immigration ban. Retrieved from The Verge website:
 <u>https://www.theverge.com/2017/1/28/14426962/nyc-tax-ban-jfk-airport-trump-muslim-ban-uber</u>
- Isaac, M. (2017a, February 2). Uber C.E.O. to Leave Trump Advisory Council After Criticism. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/02/technology/uber-ceo-travis-kalanick-trump-advisory-council.html</u>
- Isaac, M. (2017b, March 3). How Uber Deceives the Authorities Worldwide. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/03/technology/uber-</u> <u>greyball-program-evade-authorities.html</u>
- Isaac, M. (2017c, June 21). Uber Founder Travis Kalanick Resigns as C.E.O. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/21/technology/uber-ceo-</u> <u>travis-kalanick.html</u>
- Isaac, M. (2019). *Super pumped: The battle for Uber*. New York, NY: W.W. Norton & Company.
- Kalanick, T. (2016, June 6). Uber CEO Travis Kalanick's Gridlock Solution? Carpools For All. *Wall Street Journal*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/uber-ceo-travis-kalanicks-gridlock-solution-carpools-for-all-1465222383</u>
- Kopytoff, V. (2018, March 27). Uber Agrees to Pay \$10 Million to Settle Discrimination Lawsuit. Retrieved from the Fortune website: <u>https://fortune.com/2018/03/27/uber-agrees-to-settle-discrimination-lawsuit/</u>
- Kutz, C. (2000). Complicity: Ethics and Law for a Collective Age. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Lepora, C., & Goodin, R. E. (2013). On Complicity and Compromise. New York: Oxford University Press.

- Mills, C. (1996). Should We Boycott Boycotts? *Journal of Social Philosophy*, 27(3), 136–148. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9833.1996.tb00257.x</u>
- Muller, J. (2019, August 28). CEO indictment hangs over latest self-driving startup Pronto.ai. Retrieved from the Axios website: <u>https://www.axios.com/ceo-indictment-hangs-latest-startup-prontoai-06b5b736-df7a-4749-8dc3-85fb09986ff0.html</u>
- Neier, A. (1982, May 29). Editorials: On Boycotts. Nation, 234(21), 642-643.
- Newcomer, E. (2016, January 8). Uber to Drop Prices in 80 Cities in the U.S. and Canada. *Bloomberg.Com.* Retrieved from <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-01-</u> 09/uber-drops-prices-in-80-cities-in-the-u-s-and-canada
- O'Brien, S. A., Black, N., & Griffin, D. (2018, April 30). CNN investigation: 103 Uber drivers accused of sexual assault or abuse. Retrieved from the CNNMoney website: <u>https://money.cnn.com/2018/04/30/technology/uber-driver-sexual-assault/index.html</u>
- Palmer, A. (2019, December 24). Travis Kalanick severs all ties with Uber, departing board and selling all his shares. Retrieved from the CNBC website: https://www.cnbc.com/2019/12/24/travis-kalanick-to-depart-uber-board-ofdirectors.html
- Pofeldt, E. (2019, May 7). Why drivers are planning a global strike ahead of Uber's IPO. Retrieved from the CNBC website: <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2019/05/07/why-drivers-are-planning-a-global-strike-ahead-of-ubers-ipo.html</u>
- Radzik, L. (2017). Boycotts and the Social Enforcement of Justice. *Social Philosophy and Policy*, 34(1), 102–122. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/s026505251700005x</u>
- Richter, F. (2017). *Chart: Uber's Reputation Has Taken a Major Hit* | *Statista*. Retrieved from https://www.statista.com/chart/9469/public-perception-of-uber/

Schaller, B. (2018). The New Automobility: Lyft, Uber and the Future of American Cities. Schaller Consulting. Retrieved from <u>http://www.schallerconsult.com/rideservices/automobility.htm</u>

- Shear, M. D., & Cooper, H. (2017, January 27). Trump Bars Refugees and Citizens of 7 Muslim Countries. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/01/27/us/politics/trump-syrian-refugees.html</u>
- Sherman, L. (2019, June 2). Can Uber Ever Be Profitable? Retrieved from the Forbes website: <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/lensherman/2019/06/02/can-uber-ever-be-</u> <u>profitable/</u>
- Smith, B. (2014, November 17). Uber Executive Suggests Digging Up Dirt On Journalists. Retrieved from the BuzzFeed News website: <u>https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/bensmith/uber-executive-suggests-digging-up-dirt-on-journalists</u>
- Smoke, then fire: Uber knowingly leased unsafe cars to drivers. (2017, August 3). Retrieved from the Dow Jones Newswires website: <u>https://www.foxbusiness.com/markets/smoke-then-fire-uber-knowingly-leased-</u> unsafe-cars-to-drivers
- Tomhave, A., & Vopat, M. (2018). The Business of Boycotting: Having Your Chicken and Eating It Too. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 152(1), 123–132. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-016-3336-y</u>
- Sundararajan, A. (2016, September 30). If You Want to Reduce Traffic, Ridesharing Apps Hold Much Promise. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nytimes.com/roomfordebate/2015/07/20/ubers-fight-for-unlimited-for-</u> <u>hire-cabs-in-new-york-city/if-you-want-to-reduce-traffic-ridesharing-apps-hold-</u> <u>much-promise</u>
- Uber, Facebook and regulation: Two approaches, two outcomes. (2017, September 25). Retrieved from the Answers On website: <u>https://blogs.thomsonreuters.com/answerson/uber-facebook-and-regulation-two-approaches-two-outcomes/</u>
- Wakabayashi, D. (2018, March 19). Self-Driving Uber Car Kills Pedestrian in Arizona, Where Robots Roam. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/19/technology/uber-driverless-fatality.html</u>

Wong, J. C. (2017, March 1). Uber CEO Travis Kalanick caught on video arguing with driver about fares. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2017/feb/28/uber-ceo-travis-kalanickdriver-argument-video-fare-prices</u>